Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

June 29, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:39 pm, on June 29, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

Karsten T Brown, John Brumley, Michelle Bryant, John Gomes, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, James Healey, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Ernie Yuen

Absent with Notification

Ricki Carrasquillo, Ross Letica

Absent without Notification

Kris Boesen

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  Karsten T Brown made a motion to approve the revised minutes for May 25, 2004.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Brown made a motion to approve the minutes for June 15, 2004 including his list of grammatical changes.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

John Brumley handed out copies of the most recent balance sheet.  Brumley requested approval of checks for the following amounts:  $3,764 for the balance of the cost of T-shirts to ASAP Apparel;  $250 to American Contractors Indemnity Company; $2,000 for the cost of pre-sale tickets to Wet ‘N Wild;  $38.69 for reimbursement for party favors, $38.80 for A-frames, $24.38 for shot cups,  $7.58 for printing, and $260 for two TV sets ($130 will be reimbursed to SNAPI by QVEGAS who offered to pay for one of the three blackout prizes at charity bingo) for bingo expenses to Ernie Yuen; and $2478 for charity bingo disbursement to The Center.  The motion was seconded and approved (5 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention).  Brumley stated he still needs verification of expenditures of $200 for the Girlz Party.  Michelle Bryant joined the meeting and gave the receipts to Brumley.  Brumley requested receipts for $1.99 in expenses from James Healey, receipts for $85 and $315 in cash of the $400 approved to buy and mail thank you cards to vendors from Brown, $91.72 from James Dujka for monies not submitted to the Finance Committee.  Brumley will send a demand letter via certified mail by July 5th.  Brumley still needs receipts and/or bills from Yuen for $2,000, the cost of Metro officers at the Festival, $3,792, the cost of Metro officers at the parade, $1,550, the cost of Pride bingo, and $500, the cost of parade expenses.  Healey stated all receipts must be handed in by the next board meeting.  Groteluschen requested a check to be cut in the amount of $114 to reimburse his out-of-pocket expense for videotape containing the four TV news stories (three on the parade and one on the festival).  The VHS tape will be transferred to a DVD by Brown, who then will put the streaming video on our Web site.  That bill and videotape should arrive Monday and Groteluschen will bring the bill to the next meeting.  Groteluschen also requested a check to be cut in the amount of $50 to reimburse his out-of-pocket expense for the Good Standing Certificate from the Nevada Secretary of State’s office.  This certificate verifies our status as a 501(c)(3).  Yuen stated certain retail stores would accept the current letter we have from the IRS and other stores will only accept the Good Standing Certificate from the Secretary of State’s office.  Brumley stated he has sent his request to the Secretary of State’s office for our tax-exempt letter.  Brumley sent his request along with our financial statements.  We should expect the letter in 90 days.  Brumley will check into the cost of a safety deposit box at Wells Fargo Bank.  Brown made a motion to reimburse Groteluschen $50 for out-of-pocket expenses for the Good Standing Certificate and $114 for the videotape of TV news coverage of the parade and festival.  The motion was seconded and approved (7 yea, 0 nay, 2 abstentions).  

Steve Moore, Assistant Editor and Art Director of QVEGAS Magazine, presented a proposal to the Board.  Moore stated, “For the purposes of my being here tonight… being involved… I want you to kind of separate me from my professional life, if you can.  My whole reason for being here tonight is my desire to get more involved with what Pride is doing and get more involved in the community.  I have been a resident of Las Vegas since ’98.  I haven’t been too involved in the community itself, I’m sad to say, until I took the position of QVEGAS Magazine last April.  I was with James and some of the guys at Gay Days in Orlando we started discussing different things and we come up with why I’m here tonight.  I’m proposing to be made Media Advisor, Media Chair… I don’t know what you want to call it… for several reasons.  To give you a little background, I spent more than ten years in advertising and marketing and publication design… freelance writer for the Gay and Lesbian Press for the last ten years.  I was also the media advisor for the Los Angeles Gay Pride in 1994.  My logo and design for LA Gay Pride was also chosen.  I do have some experience, not only in design and advertising and writing and public relations as well as being involved with one of the largest Pride organizations in this country.

What I am proposing and what you have in front of you is something to enhance what one of your committees is already doing in addition to proposing some new things.  The design part of it is pretty self-explanatory.  I think it is important because of the success you guys had this year and kudos to you guys by the way.  That you now step into having a cohesive design and look for everything that you do.  So that no matter if it is a poster or flyer, public relations announcement or your souvenir program… it’s self-identified as being part of SNAPI.  I think that important for the community as well as for your efforts.  You’re branding your name and you’re branding your image on everything that goes out before the public.  So I’m offering my experience and know-how in the design area… work with an existing committee or within the Board however you see fit.

The second area is public relations… I was recently voted in as the Secretary of the Las Vegas Chapter of the National Lesbian and Gay Journalists Association.  I’ve just returned from the national convention in New York.  Over 700 lesbian, gay, transgender journalists all in one place.  It was tremendous and very inspiring.  I’d like to use those skills where you see fit.  Also, in communicating your message, not only during Pride but starting now throughout the year, all your efforts for fund-raising, organizing, planning, all of that… get that message out not only to the gay press across the country but also to the mainstream media.  I’d like to see more mainstream coverage and accurate mainstream coverage with your efforts.  One of the things I noticed at this year’s gay Pride was that on Friday night Fox had reported on the parade and used the term sexual preference instead of orientation.  Being a journalist myself, I would like to, in a very positive way, educate them on the right terminology to use in order to properly represent the community as well as your effort.

The other thing I would like to propose to the Board is the inclusion of the new sponsorship level that will help cover your costs associated with the media.  The first is the gold media sponsor.  My vision is to take what you see on a lot of televised events where you have your VIP’s and dignitaries, leaders of the community come into an event and they are always seen with some kind of backdrop with logos on them.  It’s meant to give coverage not only to the group that’s putting on the event but those companies that put forth a lot of money to get their name out there.  It’s just an added bonus.  To tie that in I want to give different media levels… the sponsorship levels… to help cover the costs of posters… Although I was impressed with the parade this year, I think posters really shouting out when that parade is going to be and what that parade route is going to be will be a very useful tool to you.  Let’s cover those costs by having a media sponsor kick in some bucks.  One thing I would like to do at the parade and the Festival is to have a media booth where we have individuals who are pre-advised and trained on what things to say, highlights to point out, and actually lead the press through, pointing out different companies that are in attendance, individuals who have a unique story to tell in relation to Pride, board members themselves who can be available at different times for on-camera interviews or press interviews.  So it’s a very orchestrated, organized message that’s getting out to the public and the community.

Again you can read in detail everything I put down on paper but that’s pretty much it in a nutshell.  I’m very excited to get started and get involved if you see fit to have me.  And any questions?”  Healey stated he loved what Moore had put together and the Board has talked about being able to enhance and really focus on for this year.  Healey stated with Moore’s talent and experience we would be silly not to accept an offer to participate.  Healey stated SNAPI has a policy that we ask people to serve on a committee for three months before being appointed to the Board.  Healey stated we are not appointing anyone at this time.  Healey stated we are reaching out to advisors or committee members.  Healey stated we would love to have Moore join us in that capacity.  Healey asked Brown if we could vote in board members at the annual Meeting if that person has less than three months on a committee.  Brown responded our current policy is that during the Annual Meeting, the only people who have been working with the Board for three months or participated in a Pride festival and helped organize it are eligible to present themselves for being a member on the Board.  Brown stated that Healey could appoint someone before the Annual Meeting and the policy doesn’t apply.  Yuen stated he thought someone had to help SNAPI for three months before they could be appointed outside the Annual Meeting.  Brown replied that is not a rule that the Board adopted and it is not in the bylaws.  Brown stated the three-month policy was an understanding amongst us.  Brown stated the rules that we have established for people to be board members do not apply if there are open seats and it’s outside the Annual Meeting.  Brown stated it’s kind of an emergency situation where the rules don’t apply.

Healey stated our marketing committee could grow with the merger of a media advisor with marketing.  Yuen stated he thinks Danny G is pulling in some of the design work on the marketing committee.  Michelle Bryant stated Danny G did all of the design work and Jere Keys was here media advisor.  Bryant stated Keys coordinated the on-air interviews.  Bryant stated Keys did three interviews for her.  Healey asked board members if it is appropriate to bring Moore on as a Media Advisor at this time.  Bryant stated her only reservation is that Keys has been working in that capacity.  He is part of the marketing committee but he is extremely busy.  Moore stated Keys is fully aware of this and actually helped Moore write the proposal.  Yuen stated his confusion is in what capacity is Danny G working.  Bryant stated Danny G is part of our marketing committee as our graphic designer.  Danny G asked Moore if he is overseeing the design of the graphics and the cosmetic look of everything, would he be doing the graphic design work.  Moore responded that it’s not his intention at all to take away anything from anyone or step on anyone’s toes.  Moore stated he willing work in whatever capacity we need him.  Healey stated all board members have a hand in all things that we do.  Healey added that SNAPI wants to pull people from the community who have expertise in certain fields.  Healey stated that doesn’t mean that if Moore were to do this the board members wouldn’t have to do anything with marketing again.  Healey stated somebody is needed to guide marketing and be in charge of it so we don’t have the problem we had at the beginning where everyone is stepping on each other’s toes.  Healey stated then it is counter productive.

Brumley stated a lot of businesses have layers of people whereas we are very thin.  Brumley stated we have a single layer.  Brumley stated words such as ‘oversee,’ ‘manage,’ or ‘supervise’ lose their meaning here because there is only one person to do the work.  Brumley stated we are trying to get people who are not just accustomed to managing but actually doing the work.  Healey stated the word should be ‘organizer.’  Healey stated each committee needs one person guiding the committee.  Healey wants each organizer to go to work whenever we have a new event.  Healey stated it would be a working manager position.  Moore stated the wording of his printed proposal was not meant to step on toes or take anything away from anybody.  Moore stated if SNAPI needs him to design something, he’s willing to do that.  Danny G asked Moore if he has the time and commitment to do this work because, in the past, Danny G has had very little time to produce graphics, posters, flyers, and rack cards.  Healey stated that it is to our advantage to have two individuals on the Board generating graphics in case one of them is busy with other work.  Moore stated he wanted to hold off on making a decision and would like to talk to Healey and other board members tomorrow to make sure he understood the climate he is getting involved in.  Moore stated he is not scared of the amount of work.  He felt he is coming into this knowing full well what is asked of board members.  Moore stated he wants to make sure the Board’s questions are all answered by having a dialogue with Healey tomorrow.

Yuen stated charity bingo was a huge success.  We raised $2,578 in total.  One check was donated directly to The Center.  Our check makes up the rest of the money raised.  Yuen stated we should have had a bank ready to go for this event.  Healey stated the chairman of the finance committee should assume responsibility for having a bank at our larger events.  Yuen stated Joshua Montgomery was fabulous to work with.  Yuen stated Hamburger Mary’s made ‘okay money.’  Yuen stated some of our guests would have liked to have more servers working the room.  Yuen stated he should have had the special bingo menu worked out with Hamburger Mary’s for this event.  Yuen stated he would approach NGRA concerning a charity bingo for them.  John Gomes stated the next meeting of the NGRA fund-raising committee will be held July 7th.  The date is tentatively set for September 25th if it works for NGRA’s board.  Gomes stated NGRA has tentatively scheduled something for that same date.  Gomes stated he would let SNAPI know what dates work for them.  Gomes requested members of our board to attend the fund-raising meeting at The Center.  Yuen stated he needs Christmas wrapping paper for our Christmas in July bingo on July 13th.  Yuen stated he would like to increase the expenditure for our monthly bingo from $150 to $200.  Yuen stated he has tapped his regular donors so much that they may not be able to donate as much in the future.  Danny G gave Yuen a certificate for a free massage to be used as a bingo or raffle prize.  Yuen stated he wants an announcement at the beginning of bingo to make it clear what will happen when there are multiple winners for the final game.   Board members agreed that a spin of the wheel should determine that ultimate winner.  The other people would get a prize from the table.  Yuen asked board members to recognize our sponsors at our bingo events.

Yuen stated there is no contract for the Fourth of July party on Saturday and Sunday.  Yuen stated he, Ross Letica, and Miranda Wrights will handle the pie-eating contest for Saturday night.  Hamburger Mary’s will get the pies.  Yuen stated we have raffle prizes donated by ID Lube.  Brumley asked if Yuen needs a bank.  Yuen stated he should have enough change for the event.  Raffles will be held between 8 and 10 p.m.   

Yuen stated Caring is Sharing Kickoff will be at Goodtimes.  The time of the event has yet to be set.  This event is tied in with the unveiling of the renovations at Goodtimes.  Goodtimes’ ad asks patrons to bring unused toy to the event.  The toys will be held until December.  Yuen stated he would like to continue our relationship with Make-A-Wish Foundation of Southern Nevada.  He would like to make a gay organization the other beneficiary.  Board members made a few suggestions for beneficiaries.

Yuen stated the management of Goodtimes wants to host a preliminary competition for the Calendar Man Competition.  It is tentatively set for July 30th.  Yuen asked Miranda Wrights to host the event.  Many board members will be attending San Diego Pride that weekend.  Healey asked Yuen to work with Goodtimes managers to work out the date for the prelim competition.  Goodtimes would like to host a “Meet the Calendar Men” party on August 21st.   Groteluschen made a motion to take a five-minute break.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously at 8:07 p.m.

Healey called the meeting back to order at 8:14 p.m.  Yuen stated we will need a bank at the Wet ‘N Wild event.  Brumley stated he would have a $1,000 bank for the event.  Yuen stated the ad will appear in QVEGAS next month.  The revised ad has been sent via e-mail to all board members.  Yuen will check on any age restrictions for very small children.  Yuen will take the contract and deposit money to Wet ‘N Wild.  In return, we will receive 700 tickets.  Yuen stated at the end of the event, Wet ‘N Wild will determine how many tickets were sold and we will be charged $18.49 per ticket.  Healey asked Yuen to clarify exactly how the ticket count will be handled.  Yuen stated we will have a table at the front gate where we can do Will Call or sell tickets.  Yuen needs volunteers to work two-hour shifts at the ticket table.  Healey stated if we sell more than 700 tickets we get more from Wet ‘N Wild.  Healey stated we should have volunteer board members out front during the entire event along with a SNAPI banner.  Brown asked permission to put the Wet ‘N Wild tickets for sale on our Web site.  Healey stated Brown should put the tickets on sale on the Web site now.  Healey asked Yuen to talk to Gina at Wet ‘N Wild about displaying a car or cars from our sponsor(s), banners and balloons at our ticket sale table, and any age cutoff.   Yuen stated QVEGAS is printing 5,000 rack cards and Danny G will print posters.  Yuen stated tickets will be sold at The Center, Pride Factory, Get Booked, The Male Bag, and online.  Yuen stated we will have tickets for us soon.  Yuen asked board members to e-mail him if they want tickets to sell.  Yuen stated one sponsor will give us $1,000 in exchange for 40 tickets for his youth group.  Yuen stated Out Las Vegas will put the event on the cover of the July edition.  Healey recommended we put out a press release to local media to encourage news coverage prior to the event.  Healey stated there are no plans to buy advertisements for this event.  Yuen stated Wes of Get Booked will sell special muscle shirts for this event.  Board members will be able to sell the T-shirts at the event as a fund-raiser.  Yuen asked Danny G to help make a logo for the T-shirts.  Danny G asked Yuen to find out what process will be used to produce the shirts.

Yuen stated T-dance at the Blue Moon is tentatively set for September 11th from noon to 10 p.m.  Healey stated we need a contract for this event describing exactly how the money will be handled and how SNAPI will be paid from the proceeds of the event.  Brumley will have a $2,000 bank for this event.  Yuen asked if we can get product from our new beer sponsor.  Healey stated we should be able to get product from the new beer sponsor and possibly a liquor sponsor.  Healey recommended a budget of $250 for this event.  Yuen recommended we have a DJ at this event.  Danny G stated he can work this event and hire someone else to be the DJ at Club Pride at Hamburger Mary’s, which will be held that same evening.  Brown suggested the marketing committee should work on how we should market this event.  Yuen made a motion to extend discussion for five minutes.  The motion was approved without objections.  Yuen says Blue Moon owners want to split the expenses for the security guard and staff.  SNAPI would be paid from the proceeds of the event.  Yuen asked board members if they would be willing to do cleanup at the event so Blue Moon would not to keep staff on the clock during the event.  Healey recommended Yuen put a schedule together for board members.   Yuen stated last call is at 9:30 p.m.

Yuen is working on a site for the Halloween party.  The Tuscany turned him down so Yuen wants to put the party out to bid.  Groteluschen sent the proposal to board members via e-mail.  Bryant suggested contacting FreeZone because we have not held any events there.  Brumley suggested clubs such as Ice House and Backstreet.  Groteluschen suggested a lot of bars may have their own event already planned but we should offer the proposal to everyone.  Yuen stated Gipsy will be holding an event but it starts later than our event.  Yuen wants to have a costume contest at the Halloween party.  Yuen stated we get money from the volleyball players attending the NAGVA regional tournament that same weekend.  NAGVA will donate $1,000 to SNAPI as the official nonprofit partner for the tournament.  SNAPI gets $8 from each registered volleyball player.  Eight dollars is included in the registration fee.  Yuen expects 200 to 300 volleyball players to show up for the costume contest.

Yuen stated managers at the Fremont Street Experience told him we could not hold the parade at the traditional parade route because the centennial celebration will be held at the Fremont Street Experience.   The entire weekend has been blacked out so no parades can be held then.  Healey suggested Yuen contact the Mayor’s office getting permission to hold our parade as long as we don’t get in the way of their events.  Healey suggested, if can get permission to hold the parade at the traditional route, we move the concert to the Government Center.  Rene Perez offered to contact the Mayor’s office.  Healey asked Perez to put in the request with the Mayor’s office to get the Mayor booked as Grand Marshall for next year.

Healey asked board members to look at the proposed calendar of events.  Gomes asked board members to donate their used printer cartridges to NGRA for his fund-raising project.  Danny G handed $383.72 in proceeds from Club Pride events to Groteluschen, who will deposit the money.  Brown described his idea for a flag football game for members of the community.  Brown stated it is strictly is recreational games on a Saturday for anyone who wants to play.  Brown would only need advertising support.  There would be no costs to SNAPI.  Healey suggested each player must sign an injury waiver.  Healey appointed Brown as Chairman of SNAPI Football.  Brown would like to look into food and beverage sales at the event.  Brown would market this event by placing flyers or posters at area bars and contacting local nonprofits and clubs.  Brown will have the proposal at the next meeting.  Healey suggested we put out to bid a Monday Night Football viewing party, which would have a very minimal expense to SNAPI.  This would be similar to the setup for the St. Patrick’s Day Party.  Bryant is trying to put together a lesbian pool tournament.

Brown stated he is working on bylaw changes as the chairman of the Bylaws Committee.  He will present them to the Board prior to the Annual Meeting.  Brown is hoping to have the changes to board members by July 10th.  Gomes made a motion to adjourn.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 9:12 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary

